Graduate Council Minutes

September 19, 2008

The Graduate Council met on Friday, September 19, 2008 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.

Members present: M. Abel, F. Buskey, D. Butcher, A. Denson, B. Gastle, S. Ha, S. Higgins, K. Jaqua, B. Jones, 
K. Lunnen, J. Mallory, D. Sally, C. Stepniak, S. Tonnsen and J. Zhang

Members absent: C. Coburn, C. Cooper, J. Menickelli, M. Roland; M. Smith
Others present: E. Frazier

Announcements 




Graduate Council subcommittee assignments have been made.  The list of subcommittees, 









    subcommittee members and the definition of duties will be e-mailed to the Graduate Council.






Scott asked the Graduate Council members to notify Elizabeth in the Graduate School about how and 




when elections of Graduate Council members in their College are conducted.









 Scott gave an overview report of enrollment and quality statistics.  Total graduate enrollment for the 








    2008 fall term is 1,920 which is down less than 1% from the 2007 fall term enrollment of 1,936.  










    Master’s degree student enrollment increased from 1,471 in 2007 to 1,566 in 2008.  















 Special/Unclassified enrollment decreased from 393 in 2007 to 282 in 2008.  There were 38 post 










 baccalaureate students for the 2008 fall term reported to GA in the 
undergraduate










 


 




 enrollment numbers.  GMAT scores are up 84 points and GRE scores are up 37 points.  
The average






  

 cumulative GPA for admission is 3.39 up .10 over last year.








A UNC Graduate Council business meeting is scheduled for October 23; however, this meeting may 








    be rescheduled.  WCU is awaiting approval for the Intent to Plan phase for a doctoral program in 










Physical Therapy. 








A new IRB training program is on-line as of September 1, 2008.









An announcement was made regarding two new University policies- University Policy # 56 Ethics in 









Research and University Policy # 100 International Travel and International Visitors.  The Export 










Control Communication Plan is before the Executive committee and the Board of Trustees.  It was 










recommended that Graduate Council members review these policies at http://www.wcu.edu/359.asp.








The National Carolina Conference of Graduate Schools (NCCGS) will be held at Western Carolina 









    University for the first time November 13-14.  The conference is comprised of Graduate School Deans 








 and their staff.  Dean Higgins is the President–elect of this state-wide group.   More information can be 






    found at http://www.westerngrad.com/8734.asp.








Phase II of UNC-Tomorrow is due by December 1, 2008.  Phase II will assess new and poor 













performing programs first; however, all academic programs will be reviewed and evaluated.  All 











administrative programs will be reviewed and evaluated in the 2009 spring term.











Certificate program guidelines have been approved by the Council of Deans.  These guidelines will be 








used to provide a template for approval of certificate programs.








Carling Stepniak, the new student representative on the Graduate Council and member of the Graduate 








Student Association (GSA), gave an update on the Graduate Student Association activity.  A total of 75 







graduate students signed up for the GSA at the Graduate School luncheon. About 30 graduate students 








came to the first GSA tailgating event.  Carling asked the Graduate Council to spread the word about 









GSA to graduate students. It was suggested that the GSA have an on-line presence for distance learning 







graduate students. More information about the Graduate Student Association can be found at 













http://www.wcu.edu/3184.asp.



    
Approval of the Minutes     Motion and second to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2008 meeting.  Motion passed.

Graduate Faculty Review
The following persons were approved by the Graduate Faculty Review Committee as members


of the graduate faculty and came as a seconded motion for approval:
1. Dr. Laura Banks






Health Sciences







Affiliate



3yr



2. Dr. Todd Hatley






Health Sciences







Affiliate



3yr


3. Mr. Jeffrey Richardson



Public Affairs








Affiliate



3yr

4. Mr. Robert Wood






Management








Temporary

1yr


5. Mr. Murray Goldman



Management








Temporary

1yr

6. Ms. Bethany Davidson



Entrepreneurship






Temporary

1yr



7. Dr. Katherine Elliot




Biology











Affiliate



3yr
8. Dr.
David Penrose





Biology











Affiliate



3yr


9. Mr. Drew Cherner





Marketing









   Affiliate



2yr

10. Dr. David Evanhoff




Chemistry










Full





5yr


Motion passed.
Nomination forms and all credentials for persons nominated are on file in the Graduate School.

The Graduate Faculty Review Committee postponed decisions on two nominations.  The nomination of 




Mr. Alban deBergevin was postponed because he is approved for hire but not yet hired to teach.   The 





nomination of Ms. Brittania Bintz was postponed because the Graduate Faculty Review Committee 






wants to request additional information before making a recommendation decision on her nomination.
Curriculum Review
The following curriculum items were approved by the Curriculum Committee and came as a seconded 


motion for approval:


New Courses:

EDHE 615 Leading the Academic Department (3)















EDHE 620 Politics and Policy Development at the Community College (3) 
















Intent to Plan:
















Specialist in School Psychology Degree: 
















Change in degree classification.



Motion passed.

Academic Policy       


   Brian reported that the Academic Dismissal Policy passed the Faculty Senate and is waiting on 



                                                          & Review 








   final action from the Provost’s Office.  The Transfer of Credit Policy has been fully approved. 














   An e-mail will be sent to Department Heads and Program Directors notifying  them of the two new 
















   policies.  The revised Academic Dismissal Policy will be implemented at the end of the 2008 fall term, 














   and the changes to this policy have significant implications for graduate programs.


A revised policy on the “Completion of Thesis and Dissertation” was presented for review and 
approval. 
The proposed policy revision was approved with suggested changes.  

A revised reenrollment policy was presented for review and approval. The proposed policy revision 
was approved.  


The definitions of Provisional admit status and Conditional admit status were reviewed.  There seems 
be confusion about the use of these terms when making admissions decisions.   The Graduate School 
will be making efforts to help Program Directors and students to better understand these terms.











The Graduate School requires an official, final transcript showing a degree awarded for full admission 










to Graduate School.  The Academic Policy and Review Committee plans to draft a policy allowing 












domestic students with an official transcript showing a pending degree to be admitted conditionally for 










one term (upon the condition that the final transcript verifying conferral of degree is submitted). Given 










the relationship between program acceptance and Visa applications, this policy may require more 












stringent terms for international students.  It was suggested that international students may be able to 











use Trustforte Corporation, the credential evaluation service WCU contracts with for foreign faculty 











credentials, to lower the cost of credential evaluations for international students.

Assistantship and student employment policies and forms are in development.  The student 
employment policies and forms will be in line with new Human Resources employment policies and 
forms.  















A Graduate School procedure for the submission of catalog and website non program/course changes 
















(i.e. admissions requirements, application deadlines, etc.) is under development.















The Graduate School and the Registrar’s Office are developing an “Application for Certificate 



















Conferral”.  The application process will be included in the Certificate Program guidelines.  Certificates 














will be conferred by the Registrar’s Office and will appear on student transcripts.  The issue of 



















conferring certificates retroactively is also under discussion.















The Academic Appeal Procedure policy will be reviewed and revised this academic year.  A handout of 














the current policy and the proposed revisions was distributed. The Graduate School is waiting on a 

















University-wide Committee to present in concert with the Provost’s Office a University Academic 

















Appeal Procedure policy.  The one University policy will apply to all 
students.  All types of academic 















appeals will be addressed and decided within the Colleges.  This new 
policy will change the scope and 















role of the Graduate Council University Fellowship, Scholarship & Student Affairs subcommittee. 

















Based upon the nature of the appeal and the academic discipline involved, the Graduate School Dean 
















will convene ad hoc appeals committees from the colleges.
University Fellowship,         No report. 
Scholarship &                      
Student Affairs                    
Graduate Faculty Status
The new Graduate Faculty Status Review procedure will be implemented this term.  The new procedure was introduced at the Department Heads Workshop on September, 28.  


A handout of the new Graduate Faculty Status and Review procedure was distributed as was a handout of the revised AA-21 Certification of Credentials and Qualifications for a Faculty/Staff Appointment form.  The revised AA-21 now has the option to request a faculty member be added to the graduate faculty list.  Therefore, as the faculty member’s credentials are reviewed for hire the credentials are also reviewed for a graduate faculty appointment.  

         Issues were raised by the Graduate Faculty Review Committee regarding 1) the extent to which the


         University supports Master’s level teaching of graduate level courses vs. terminal degree level 2) the


         meaning of “Graduate Faculty Status” and 3) what do we want in our graduate faculty.  These were


         issues discussed by the Committee as they reviewed the nomination forms and credentials submitted


         for review and approval  at this meeting.  A Graduate Council member commented that these issues call


         up questions of policy about what exactly the Graduate Council is voting on.

         Brian explained that at the present time, the University administration has no procedure to restrict an 


         instructor without graduate faculty status from teaching a graduate level course.  However, the changes 


         to the AA-21 form and the new Graduate Faculty Status Review procedure may be the beginning  step 


         for just such a procedure to be developed.  

         A policy for the selection and approval of thesis and dissertation committees needs to be written to 


         address the issues of how and when are the committee members selected, who should approve the 


         thesis and dissertation proposal, who should review and approve the committee members, who should 

                                             check on the faculty areas of the committee, when should the thesis and dissertation proposal and 

         committee be reviewed for approval.  Now that the Graduate Faculty Status and Review procedure has 


         been implemented, a policy on Selection and Approval of Thesis and Dissertation Committees can be 



addressed
The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 pm.

Submitted by – Elizabeth Frazier

Please note: All attachments are on file in the Graduate School with the Graduate Council meeting minutes.

